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The Hiawatha City Council met in a special session August 20, 2012. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton and Bob Rampulla. Bob Wheeler was absent.  Staff present: City Engineer, Dick Ransom; City Attorney, Mark Parmenter; Deputy Clerk, Kelly Kornegor and Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna. Guest present: Hiawatha Advocate, Cindy Peterson. 
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Dennis Norton. Motion carried. 
Business-Discussion
Stamy Road Assessments for Burial of Electrical Lines
Council had discussion with City Engineer, Dick Ransom regarding the assessments for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Underground Electric Improvements Project which consists of placing the above ground wiring along Stamy Road in the area of Tower Commerce Center underground.

Dick Ransom had a discussion with Jon Dusek property owner of one of the benefited properties being assessed for this project.  Mr. Dusek shared his concern that the Stamy Road project was the only project of this type to include assessments.  

Dick Ransom provided a memo in the packet that addressed Mr. Dusek’s concerns and provided justification for the assessments as follows:
· On North Center Point Road the City had special arrangements with Alliant and REC and did not pay for the actual work of placing the wires underground
· The Boyson Road and Robins Road project and the proposed North Center Point Road RISE Project are in already build environments.  The placing of wires underground are an overall community enhancement

· The land owners along Stamy Road will have an opportunity to benefit from placing the wires underground that is not as evident in the other projects

Dick Ransom explained that placing the wires underground for the Stamy Road project adds to the overall improved look of the community and also adds to the value of the property as it sells at an approximate rate of $0.10 per square foot.

Dick Ransom recommended that Council hold the public hearing on September 5th at 7:00 p.m. as set by Resolution #12-170 regarding the assessments for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Underground Electric Improvements Project.  Following the hearing Council can take any one of the following actions:

1. Affirm the project as presented

2. Proceed with the project and set all of the assessment to a lower number or zero

3. Reject the project and leave the wires in place

Council member, Dick Olson stated that Jon Dusek had contacted him as well in regards to the reason for the assessment process.  Dick Olson commented that Stamy is not an arterial street and questioned if the project was really as important as some of the other projects to main through streets such as North Center Point Road.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-181 discontinuing the proposed special assessments against the benefited properties toward the total cost of the improvements in connection with the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Underground Electric Improvements Project, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Wheeler

Resolution #12-181 approved. 

Stamy Road Street Lights
City Engineer, Dick Ransom explained to Council that part of the platting process for new subdivisions includes the installation of street lights by the developer.  

Tower Commerce Center has filed a final plat for the 5th Addition containing three lots on the east side of Stamy Road south of Metzger Drive.  The City must decide on the best course of action to install street lights along Stamy Road.  Dick Ransom stated that the only street light currently in place is located at Kacena Road and Stamy Road so the City may want to add a line along Tower Commerce.  The light at Kacena Road will need to be changed to LED and eight (8) additional lights would be required to light Stamy Road up to Tower Terrace Road, including a light at the corner.

City Engineer, Dick Ransom provided the following options for street lighting:
1. Follow standard procedure and have the light installed as the land is subdivided.  Tower Commerce 5th Addition would include two (2) lights.  There would be some gaps in coverage with the lights alternating sides and they would not be filled until the Sherman property is platted.  This would mean no lights north of Metzger Drive until platting is done in that area.
2. Direct Alliant to install the lights and pay for them directly.  The new concrete pole option would bring costs below $10,000.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #12-182 authorizing the installation of a 35’ exposed aggregate concrete pole w/ mast arm and LED 100 Watt equivalent fixture street light located at the intersection of Stamy Road and Tower Terrace Road on the west side of Stamy Road and approving a monthly fee with Alliant Energy, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Wheeler

Resolution #12-182 approved. 

Boyson Road/Robins Road Project Acquisitions
City Engineer, Dick Ransom informed Council that all the appraisals have been received for the Boyson Road/Robins Road project acquisitions.  We have asked the acquisition folks to come to final agreements.  Tom Bolwer, one of the property owners has not responded to the City’s offer. Along with Tom Bowler there are a few others we are waiting to counter offer or we will take their silence as an acceptance.

Dick Ransom stated that there are two (2) property owners that would like to address the council regarding their acquisition values.  Ransom said there is really no reason to respond, we should just let the professionals do their job.  The next step in this process is condemnation if the acquisitionist can’t arrange an agreement.  We will look at this at the September 5th Council meeting for approval of those agreements that are signed and possibly start the process of condemnation if needed.

Engineer Succession Plan
City Clerk, Kim Downs spoke to Council regarding a memo she prepared in regards to engineer succession planning.  Hall and Hall Engineers have provided these services for the City for over 20 years.  The firm possesses valuable information and knowledge of the City’s infrastructure and processes.  There are some areas in need of improvement or areas that offer opportunity for change.
The Mayor, Mark Powers and Kim Downs visited with City Engineer, Dick Ransom regarding the areas of concern and have seen some improvement.  Kim Downs asked for Council approval to move forward with the engineering succession plan as follows:
1. Implement a succession plan- Dick plans to retire in two years, we have been told by others that it will take that long to gather all the city’s files, maps, etc…. from Hall & Hall to be held at City Hall; Need to begin this process as soon as possible;
2. Hire a separate inspector/manager for projects; I have attended a class called the ABC’s of Iowa Public Contract Bidding and Construction Law that was put on by Ahlers and Cooney Law Firm and during that class they highly recommended a separate inspector or what they called a “Clerk of the Works” from the engineering firm who designs the plans because if there is an issue, the firm can make a correction out in the field that you will never discover until it surfaces at a later date. By having your own inspector they are only there with the city’s interest in mind and not the firm that designed the plans and specifications; it would additionally allow for the inspector to be on the project for longer periods of time and quickly available if problems occur.
In a two year period we have paid $62,496.25 for construction observation alone (these numbers we given to me by Hall & Hall), this responsibility would be eliminated from Hall & Hall. The funds and hours that would be paid to Hall & Hall for observation cost would be shifted to our own inspector that would only have our interest in mind and provide for better control over projects; we currently pay $85.00 an hour for inspections. 

Ideally the person for a position such as this is a retired engineer or inspector; often their rate of pay is much less, we have been told around $20.00 an hour. This position would not be a fulltime position and would be without benefits. Hours would obviously fluctuate because it would be very project specific.

3. Hire an Engineering Coordinator to provide professional services for general engineering, improve communications and aid in the process of succession planning; again this would not be a fulltime position we would be looking at 29 hours or less a week. We would like to utilize a retired city engineer and found in our research that individuals are usually paid around $30.00. Having engineers in the office benefits the city through insights from impromptu meetings and casual conversation. These are less likely to occur off sight, meetings are infrequent and tightly scheduled. We want to be as self sufficient as a city can be. There are so many instances where we need an engineer immediately instead of having to hunt someone down or wait for a return call, we see this with roadwork and planning, zoning matters and meetings with developers.  We would be able to bring the day-to-day engineering needs in house, and give the city better control over our day to day transactions and major projects as well.

Cindy has provided a spread sheet that shows our cost for general engineering for the past three fiscal years (Exhibit A); demonstrating the ability to pay for an “in house” city engineer/coordinator; the cost balances itself out and will provide for better communication overall; potentially we could save money.

4. New projects would go to new engineering firm to put less of a demand on Hall & Hall and give the City the ability to experience other firms work quality, communication skills and build relationships. Building relationships with other firms will aid in succession planning as well; 
5. Additionally if we think a bit farther out of the box, an “in house” city engineer may be a good fit and as Community Development individuals retire and the Northwest Territory continues to build and expand. It will be necessary for us to retain someone with not only engineering experience but planning and development skills as well.

Dick Ransom provided a response to the City’s concerns by stating he doesn’t agree with the overloaded issue and gave an example of how they were able to complete rise grants within six months.  Hall and Hall Engineers did make some strategic decisions in moving the business to Hiawatha, making an investment in the community.  There certainly have been some issues with communication.  Dick Ransom agreed with the need for succession planning and he would like to be a part of future projects.  In the end, the community needs to be well served.

Council member, Dick Olson stated that he is not willing to flip a switch tomorrow; he values the services provided by Hall and Hall and has concerns.  However, he understands the need for succession planning.  The memo provided excellent documentation and a lot of due diligence.
Council member, Bob Rampulla felt that it would be advantageous to separate the services out, use a selection process when sending out request for proposals based on the type of work and whether it requires a generalist or specialist.

Council members, Marty Bruns and Dennis Norton expressed that they would like more time to look over the information provided on the table before making a decision; maybe have an additional special meeting to revisit this item.

Most of the council members present would be willing to move forward with succession plan Items #1 and #2 outlined above.

Well #4 Possible Infiltration Issue/Sanitary Sewer Air Test and Slip Lining

The Hiawatha Water Department has been battling with bacteria in Well #4 and has made many attempts to eradicate and find the source of the bacteria including shocking and flushing the well, and having the sewer main televised, detecting structural issues with manhole #1 and #2 and infiltration issues with manhole #4.

Water Superintendent, Carl Ransford is not positive if the cause of bacteria in well #4 is due to the issues with the sewer main but it does appear that the sewer main does need some maintenance.  Carl Ransford provided the following options to deal with the issues and determine cause of bacteria:

· Slip line the sewer main from manhole #1 to manhole #3 and repair manhole #4’s infiltration issues.  If the slip line is completed it could take up to a year or longer to see if leakage in the sewer main was the cause of the bacteria in well #4.  There is no guarantee that the slip lining will solve the bacteria problem.  Slip lining is fairly costly at $31,955.00.
· Air test and bypass the sewer main to see if it is leaking while it doesn’t currently have service connected into it.  This procedure would cost less to complete at $3,965.00.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #12-183 authorizing the Hiawatha Water Department to perform an air test and bypass on the sewer main while it currently does not have service connected into it at a cost of $3,965.00, in order to determine leakage, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Wheeler

Resolution #12-183 approved. 

Hiawatha Fire Department Raising Funds for Muscular Dystrophy Association (MDA) 2012
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage requested Council approval in supporting the Fire Department’s efforts in raising money for the Muscular Dystrophy Association (MDA) in 2012. 

Upon approval, members of the Fire Department will participate in the “Fill the Boot” campaign on August 24 - 26 and August 31 – September 2 at the intersection of Robins Road and Boyson Road and 10th Avenue and Emmons Street in Hiawatha.  They will also be at the Sam’s Club and Edgewood Road Hy-Vee in Cedar Rapids at various times.  

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #12-184 supporting the Hiawatha Fire Department in raising funds for the Muscular Dystrophy Association (MDA) 2012 by participating in the “Fill the Boot” campaign on August 24 - 26 and August 31 – September 2 at the intersection of Robins Road and Boyson Road and 10th Avenue and Emmons Street in Hiawatha and at the Sam’s Club and Edgewood Road Hy-Vee in Cedar Rapids, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson

NAYS: None  

ABSENT: Bob Wheeler
Resolution #12-184 approved.

Grants/Donations
City Clerk, Kim Downs provided an update on three grants/donations that the City has been working on as follows:

1. Safe Routes to School Grant – the Safe Routes to School grant is sponsored by the Iowa Department of Transportation and the infrastructure grant can be used toward projects that improve pedestrian and bicycle safety and access.  The City would use this funding to assist with widening the sidewalk on Emmons Street as it connects to the Guthridge Park trail and to adjust and remove unneeded cross walks.
2. Farmer’s State Bank Donation – Farmer’s State Bank of Hiawatha has offered to provide financial support to place a flag pole near the tennis courts in Guthridge Park and to replace the flag pole at the Fire Station.  Project costs are as follows:
· Guthridge Park – Flagpole $2,389.00, electrical $300.00, total cost $2,689.00
· Fire Station – Flagpole $2,389.00

· The American Legion will donate a flag for each flag pole.
Note: staff would potentially like to combine these projects to do some decorative work along the flag pole and sidewalk area.  Depending on cost, the decorative work may need to be requested and completed within the FY 2014 budget.

3. Alliant Energy Residential LED Pilot Project – The Alliant Energy Residential LED Pilot Project will place LED street lights in the residential neighborhoods in Hiawatha.  Our focus area would be along North 15th Avenue, 15th Avenue Court and part of North 12th Avenue.
Center Point Road Tree Maintenance
Mayor Theis discussed the City’s need to put a program together to deal with the dead trees in the right-of-way including the right-of-way trees in front of Farmer’s State Bank which are blocking their sign.  The programming will become a part of our budget FY 2014.  Staff will determine if Road Use or General Funds are appropriate.
Street Sweeper Status

Mayor Theis updated Council on the City’s plan to finish out the year with the current contract for street sweeping services with Kluesner Construction, Inc. of Farley, Iowa and then look into buying a sweeper for 2013.  Cedar Rapids School District contacted the City to see if we would be interested in taking care of their parking lots if we buy a sweeper.  This would help with the overall cost of the equipment.  The Mayor has looked at two (2) options of varying cost.  Once the Public Works Superintendent and the Mayor determine which sweeper will best fit our needs, we will bring the item to a council meeting for further discussion.
Painting of Street Light Poles along North Center Point Road
At the July 23rd work session, Mayor Theis requested $16,000 to repaint 33 poles along North Center Point Road due to fading. Once was burgundy colored poles are now purple due to sunlight fading. Theis would plan to have poles removed by our public works crew and delivered to Rainbow Paint and Blasting. The poles would be sandblasted and zinc primed and power coated. Mayor Theis provided quotes for performing the work at the meeting.
Mayor Theis brought the item back to show Council the pictures that were taken of the poles and requested to add dollars to the budget for repainting.  Also discussed was the potential of the decorative lights having LED capability.  We could place LED fixtures along the new RISE section and swap out the others over time.  An LED fixture ranges in cost from $300.00 to $400.00.  Staff questions the spacing of the poles.  Staff and council will need to have further discussions.  The city engineers could demonstrate what the lighting affects would look like.  Maybe we reduce the wattage requirements and leave spacing of the poles the same.  Staff will budget for the re-painting of the poles and initiate more conversation regarding decorative poles in the new RISE area.
Council gave no direction to the request.

Project Meadows Letter

At the July 23rd work session, Jack Roeder and other members of Prospect Meadows shared the goals and the visions of a 2010 group of volunteers that plan to attract and provide outdoor baseball and softball complexes to several organizations to play ball.
Mr. Roeder explained that the cost to build the PMBF complex will be approximately $9.4 million. Organizers have targeted state funding, local funding and loans to cover $5.2 million. That means the other $4.2 million will have to come from community-minded individuals and organizations who realize the many level of benefits this project will provide. 

Mr. Roeder stated that Prospect Meadows was asking for public donations to provide funding for the project and the City of Hiawatha fell into the $15,000.00 category.  Council gave no direction to City staff upon Prospect Meadows’ request.

Mayor Theis stated that Jack Roeder has since contacted the City to ask if we were going to provide funding for the project.  Mayor Theis asked that Council provide direction for staff to prepare a letter to Jack Roeder of Prospect Meadows in response.

Council members directed Kim Downs to move forward with a letter to Prospect Meadows declining a donation from Hiawatha at this time.

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:57 P.M., second by Dennis Norton. Motion carried. 
                                                                                    
  __________________________

                                                                                    
  Thomas A. Theis, Mayor

ATTEST:
 __________________________

 Kim Downs, City Clerk

